
Chairs’ & Center Directors’ Meeting Minutes
	Date:
	July 10, 2006 (12:00 to 2:00 pm)

	Location: 
	EBU II – Room 215

	Attendees:
	Abbaschian, Reza
Barth, Matt

Boretz, Mitch

Hartney, Pat

Lake, Roger

Matsumoto, Mark

Payne, Tom

Ravishankar, Chinya

Schultz, Jerry



	Absent:
	Bhanu, Bir

Deshusses, Marc

Haddon, Robert

Norbeck, Joe




The agenda for the meeting is shown in Appendix 1.
1.  Draft Agenda – Reza 
Reza welcomed Roger Lake, the new Chair of EE, to the meeting.  Tom asked that an agenda item be added to discuss the Graduate Secretary staffing situations in CSE and EE.
2.  Minutes Approval - Pat

Minutes of the draft 6/9/06 Chairs/Directors Meeting were unanimously approved.  These minutes will be posted on BCoE’s Intranet site.
3.  ABET – Mitch
Mitch announced that CD’s and hard copies of each ABET self-study report are in the Dean’s Office and the ABET rooms in EBUII.  Mitch handed out a list of “Things to do for the Site Visit” suggested by the ABET Consultants and asked that each department verify that it is accomplishing these tasks.   Ravi suggested that the ABET Committee should continue to meet in advance of the site visit.  Mitch will schedule the next ABET Committee meeting in late July.  Also, Mitch distributed an ABET annual calendar which was prepared by Marc for CEE.  It was suggested that a meeting of department chairs and MSO’s be scheduled to discuss this calendar and provide input on appropriate staffing and reporting responsibilities.  Pat will schedule this meeting in late July or early August.  Lastly, Reza and Tom will be meeting with the ABET Team Leaders in Washington, D.C. to discuss the October site visit.  
4.  Faculty Search Update – Mark

Reza announced that Prof Yunfeng Lu of Tulane is seriously considering our offer to join the CEE faculty.  If he accepts, this would make a total of six new faculty hires for the next academic year.  The proposed appointment of an eminent scholar candidate would add another faculty member to BCoE.  Mark handed out a proposed 2006/2007 Faculty Search Process description and flowchart.  This draft process includes changes recommended by BCoE faculty to decentralize faculty recruitments back to the departments.  However, the centralized, web-based application system will be continued and improved with the help of CSE faculty and staff.  Mark indicated that future candidates will be limited to no more than two departments per application.  Candidates applying to more than one department will be discussed by a BCoE Search Coordinating Committee made up of representatives from each department.  Reza will inform each department of how many, if any, new faculty it can search for next year as soon as BCoE’s FY 06/07 budget letter has been received.  Pat indicated that this letter is overdue and should be arriving soon.  Mark stressed that in order to start candidate Initial Interviews in mid-November, department search plans need to be submitted by 7/31/06.   Each department that is authorized for a faculty search will be given a recruitment budget to cover additional journal ads (requested by the department) and travel/interview costs.
5.  Graduate Recruiting/Education - Mark

Mark announced that BCoE has exceeded its target of 85-92 entering grad students for next academic year.  The expected total is now 94 new grad students.  All departments met or exceeded their targets.  Also, total grad student awards are within BCoE’s budgeted amount.  The Grad Division has offered to provide $14K for each BCoE grad student above the College’s original target although no new NRT is available.  However, Mark mentioned that the Grad Division is attaching strings to this year’s cohort funding available to BCoE.  Also, Mark announced that each BCoE department will be assessed by NRC this year.  Questionnaires will be sent to only those BCoE faculty that have supervised a grad student or been the Chair of a dissertation committee.   Roger indicated that in the past, the Grad Division would not accept 2-year support packages for incoming grad students since the Grad Division needs to know how each student will be supported through his/her graduate career.  Reza stated that he is now requiring justifications for hiring post-docs.  A recent justification from an Assistant Professor stated that there weren’t any new grad students available.  Reza remarked that each department should plan to have an excess number of grad students available for new faculty, etc.  

6.  Undergraduate Recruiting – Ravi

Ravi indicated that the number of incoming BCoE freshmen is still around 435 plus another 40 transfers.  Ravi hopes that the number of transfers will increase.  This month, the campus has been focusing on welcoming events for new students.  Ravi will be working with local community colleges during the summer to enhance their connections with BCoE.  Reza distributed an Application Status Report for UCR.  This Report indicates that the total incoming students increased by over 12% although transfers have decreased by about 9% for UCR.  In response to a question, Mark indicated that the large increase (145%) of referral freshmen this year was due to the campus admitting more of these students.  Last year, BCoE was the only UCR academic unit accepting referral freshmen.  It was noted that the campus needs to determine where referral students are going and why more of them aren’t coming to UCR.  
7.  Departments/Centers/Associate Deans/Assistant Deans and Development Updates
Matt announced that CE-CERT has been notified that it will receive a $1.5M grant from the Keck Foundation for atmospheric chamber equipment.  CE-CERT’s Atmospheric Chamber will be named the Wm. Keck Atmospheric Chamber in recognition of this grant.  
Jerry indicated that two 1st floor labs in Bourns B Building will be renovated for Bioengineering faculty and that he hoped that the department will add one new faculty member this year.  
Reza announced that the original $6M shortfall for the MSE Building would be covered by the campus but that an additional $5.5M shortfall would have to be covered by a combination of cosmetic reductions, a smaller back-up generator, lower vibration isolation requirements for parts of the building and delayed purchase of lab equipment.  The expected ground breaking for this building is April 2007.  Also, Reza announced that the EBUIII building has been delayed by 1 year due to bond financing issues.  
8.  Safety Report - Reza

Reza announced that the campus Research Integrated Safety Committee (RISC) recently made a presentation to the Deans on lab safety practices and hazardous materials security in labs.  Reza stated that this Committee needs to determine an implementation plan that includes active participation by the faculty since they should be responsible for safety in their labs.  Also, Reza indicated that emergency information should be posted in each lab.
9.  Textbook Sales - Reza

Reza distributed a Textbook Sales Report provided by the Bookstore.  He noted that textbook sales for many BCoE courses were below 50% of the number ordered by the Bookstore.  The Chairs suggested that most of this difference was due to students buying books from Amazon.com or other lower-cost sources.  The only advantage of buying books at the Bookstore is that they agree to re-purchase the books at the end of the term.  Tom suggested that the campus should consider getting out of the bookselling business.
10.  Teaching Workload Policy - Reza
Reza distributed a summary of current BCoE Faculty Instructional Workload Policies.  Tom noted that the UCR Math department currently gives one course relief per year to a faculty member for each of his/her PhD students that graduate.  Others noted that BCoE currently has courses on its books that could be used as one course per year for faculty with large (6 or more) graduate students.  Reza commented that the departments would have to make sure that they have enough resources or options (other faculty, lecturers, combining/postponing courses, etc) to cover the courses that these (grad advisor) faculty would normally teach.  Jerry commented that he objects to the term ‘course buyout’ in BCoE policies since it doesn’t recognize that the faculty have significant research and service responsibilities.  He suggested that department chairs should have flexibility to distribute teaching and service workload among faculty.  Reza commented that the problem is that BCoE policies state that the normal teaching load is 4 courses so teaching fewer courses could be an issue when a faculty member is reviewed by CAP.  Reza will meet with BCoE’s Executive Committee to discuss workload options and possible changes to BCoE policies.  Also, it was noted that recent APB changes now stress the number of grad students supervised by a faculty member instead of number of papers.  
11.  Space Committee - Reza

Reza recommended the establishment of a BCoE Space Committee.  His initial suggestion is that the Committee be comprised of the chairs and one other representative from each department, for a total of 10 members.  The Committee would be charged to make recommendations on space assignments and how to re-assign space.  One suggestion was that each faculty member be given a basic amount of space and that additional space would be contingent on such factors as external funding, number of grad students, etc.  This Committee will be advisory to the Dean who will make final decisions on space assignments.  

12.  Other topics - Reza

Tom pointed out that the Graduate Secretaries in CSE and EE are both going on maternity leaves this fall and that there is no backup for these positions.  Also, ME’s Graduate Secretary position is currently unfilled.  Pat commented that this will continue to be a problem until we use a different staffing model for Graduate Secretaries in the College.  Reza commented that the new support position for Rhonda, currently under recruitment, can help to coordinate graduate student awards.  Mark indicated that the new Graduate Student Information System (GRADSIS) will overcome most of the grad student processing problems but it is at least one year away from being implemented.  After discussion, CSE will investigate hiring a temporary staff member to assist the processing of graduate students in CSE and EE.  Also, Pat noted there might be an individual in the pool of applicants for the open Graduate Secretary position in ME that can assist CSE and EE through this period.  
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Chairs’ and Center Director’s Meeting

July 10, 2006

Agenda
Engineering Building Unit II – Room 215

1.
Welcome - Request for Agenda Items from the Floor

Reza

2.
Approval of Minutes from June 9, 2006  Meeting


Pat
3.
ABET








Mitch
4. 
Faculty Search 






Mark

5.
Graduate Recruiting/Education




Mark

6.
Undergraduate Recruiting





Ravi

7.
Departments/Centers/Associate Deans/Assistant Deans

(15 min total)

and Development Updates


8.  
Safety Report







Reza

9.  
Textbook sales report






Reza

10.
Teaching Workload Policy





Reza

11.
Space Committee






Reza

12.
Other topics

Meeting Schedule for 2006-07 is attached.
Please note:  Meetings will be held in EBU II – Room 215
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